Town of Mineral Springs

Town Hall  

3506 S. Potter Road

Town Council

Public Hearing / Regular Meeting 

June 10, 2010 ~ 7:30 PM 

Minutes 

The Town Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, met in a Public Hearing and Regular Session at the Mineral Springs Town Hall, Mineral Springs, North Carolina, at 7:30 p.m. on Thursday, June 10, 2010.

Present:
Mayor Frederick Becker III, Mayor Pro Tem Jerry Countryman, Councilwoman Janet Critz, Councilwoman Lundeen Cureton, Councilwoman Peggy Neill, Town Clerk/Zoning Administrator Vicky Brooks, and Attorney Bobby Griffin. 
Absent:
Councilwoman Valerie Coffey, Councilwoman Melody LaMonica, and Tax Collector Libby Andrews-Henson.
Visitors:
Wayne Berg, Naomi Herndon, Mike LaMonica, and Linda Smosky.
With a quorum present Mayor Becker called the Regular Town Council Meeting of June 10, 2010 to order at 7:36 p.m.

1. 
Opening

· Councilwoman Janet Critz delivered the invocation.

· Pledge of Allegiance.

2.
Public Hearing – 2010 – 2011 Proposed Budget

· Mayor Becker opened the public hearing on the 2010-2011 proposed budget at 7:37 p.m.
· No comments were made.
· Mayor Becker closed the public hearing on the 2010-2011 proposed budget at 7:38 p.m. 
3.
Public Comments
· No comments were made.

4.
Approval of Town Council Minutes and Monthly Reports 
A. May 13, 2010 Regular Meeting Minutes and May 24, 2010 Special Meeting Minutes 

· Councilwoman Neill made a motion to approve the May 13, 2010 regular meeting minutes and May 24, 2010 special meeting minutes as written and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Countryman, Critz, Cureton, and Neill 
Nays: None

B. April 2010  Tax Collector’s Report

· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to approve the April 2010 Tax Collector’s report as written and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Countryman, Critz, Cureton, and Neill
Nays: None

C. April  2010 Finance Report
· Councilwoman Cureton made a motion to approve the April 2010 finance report and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Countryman, Critz, Cureton, and Neill

Nays: None
5.
Council on Aging
· Ms. Linda Smosky from the Council on Aging thanked the council for allowing her to speak this evening; “it is always a pleasure to be here”.  This past year, the Council on Aging has started a new series of classes called “Matter of Balance”, which is a fall-prevention class that is evidence based (developed at the University of Maine) and proven to be very effective.  It is a combination of talking and common sense finding of factors around the house that might be a risk for a fall, as well as a little bit of exercise to strengthen the muscles and to improve balance.  The Council on Aging has had great success with these classes, which are limited to 15 at a time; folks really kind of bond and help one another.   In just this past month, they added another class series called “Chronic Disease Self-Management”, which is for folks with a chronic condition.  The class helps folks manage their condition and gives them support; the results have been very good so far.  Ms. Smosky reminded the council of the “Grandparents Support Group” that was started by the Council on Aging, because they found that there were a lot of grandparents who were raising their grandchildren.  As a result of that finding, the Council on Aging is now doing a “Grandparenting Class” this summer and they have been fortunate to have found a gentleman who is a retired school principal that is going to co-lead the classes with them.  Ms. Smosky explained that the Council on Aging is up to 14 in-home aides right now who go out into the home to help older adults do the things that they are not able to do, so that they can remain independent; they currently have 120 clients in-home.  The next few years are going to be a challenge for the Council on Aging with the baby boomers turning 60 to 65; the challenge will be for “all of us” to understand health care reform; they are trying to understand it, so that they can help those on Medicare understand what is going to be happening with Medicare.  One of things that Medicare is going to do is to start closing the “donut hole”; therefore, this year those that reach the “donut hole” will automatically receive a check for $250.  It will take 10 years to close the gap.  The Council on Aging will be meeting with the Department of Insurance next week for training; they will be taught, so that they can teach their seniors.   “Medicare continues to be a struggle for all of us”, Ms. Smosky said.  In November/December, the Council on Aging will have the prescription drug plan where they will sit down with folks individually to help them understand the plan and to choose the best plan for them.  The Council on Aging is still working on getting senior housing in Union County, they are talking to developers and there seems to be a real interest in senior housing; however, the stumbling block at this point is funding (banks are just not funding things like that right now).    

· Councilwoman Critz asked Ms. Smosky if there was any explanation for why the rate of Alzheimer’s in Union County was twice as much as the rest of the state.  Ms. Smosky responded that nobody seems to know; research is going on.  Ms. Smosky also stated that they tell folks not to protect a person that is suspected to have Alzheimer’s, have it diagnosed and get medication; early medication does help.  Councilwoman Critz noted that one of the classes for “falling” was held at the church [in Mineral Springs] and asked if they had plans for more.  Ms. Smosky responded yes, it is on the schedule to have another class as soon as enough people get together.  Councilwoman Cureton stated that she was under the impression that you had to have a certain amount of medication in order to receive the check for $250.  Ms. Smosky responded that you have to fall in the “donut hole” by spending so much out-of-pocket to reach the “donut hole” before you would get the $250.    

6.
Turning Point

· Ms. Naomi Herndon from Turning Point thanked the council for having her here tonight; she has been looking forward to coming today, because she knew she was going to see a lot of familiar/friendly faces.  Turning Point is the only domestic violence shelter/program in Union County.  The 11,000 square foot facility can accommodate up to 42 women/children at any one time and it is staffed 24/7.  Ms. Herndon explained that she wanted to focus today on the children who are victims of domestic violence and the generational cycle of domestic violence; over the next year Turning Point wants to “beef up” the services to the children of domestic violence.  They know that there is not any particular socio-economic group, there’s no ethnicity, there’s no religion that goes unscathed from domestic violence and for the majority of the people who are victims of domestic violence their children are victims as well.  It used to be thought that the abuser would pretty much only abuse the intimate partner, but there are several surveys out; one particular national survey says that anywhere between 40 and 50 percent of the children that live in homes where there is domestic violence are victims of the violence themselves.  It’s bad enough when they are the observers of domestic violence, but now they know that a significant portion of them are also the victims; it could be physical, emotional, or psychological abuse (or any combination of all of it).  Teen dating violence is on the rise; a significant number of the teenagers have been or know somebody who has been a victim of violence (being beaten or sexually assaulted by their partner).  A female child that is raised in domestic violence is at a higher risk of becoming a victim and a male child is at a higher risk of becoming an abuser; it doesn’t have to be, but that is what they were raised in and children will model that with which they were raised.  Turning Point has a lot of services for children/victims of domestic violence, both for the children who are in the shelter and for those who are out-of-shelter.  Ms. Herndon explained that Turning Point just got permission from Dr. Davis (with the school board) to start a teen dating violence program next year for all of the ninth grade classes.  Ms. Herndon further explained that Turning Point would really like to do some evidence-based programs, but they are very expensive; they are trying to collect their pennies in order to get their hands on one of them.  Once you get an evidence-based program and start using it, you’re open to more funding, because funders want to see that you are using an evidence-based program.  Turning Point is working day and night to try and break the generational cycle of abuse; by the time children get to Turning Point the deed is done and they are just a Band-Aid.  Ms. Herndon showed the council a very powerful video, which summed up everything she has said this evening.

· Councilwoman Critz asked if Turning Point would be receiving any funding from the school board/system for the program they will be doing in the public schools or would Turning Point be funding that program themselves.  Ms. Herndon responded that Turning Point would be funding the program; a Monroe Police Department retiree (having had to take early retirement for medical issues) has offered to go into the schools to teach the program and hopefully they will get more volunteers for it.  

7.
Hospice of Union County

· Mr. Wayne Berg from Hospice of Union County thanked the council for having them back to speak.  Hospice of Union County is a non-profit Hospice that was incorporated in 1984 and they began serving patients in 1986; they are not affiliated with any other organizations.  Hospice of Union County looks to the community in finding funding assistance throughout the year.  Their vision statement is to be a great Hospice organization providing high quality service to their patients, their family members and others in their area.  Their mission statement is to focus everyday to provide compassionate quality care to those individuals with terminal illnesses (regardless of the ability to pay) and to serve as a clinical, ethical, and spiritual resource to family members, as well as to members of the community who are affected by death and dying.  Hospice of Union County serves a number of individuals that do not have the ability to pay; they don’t close the doors on them.    They have three residential facilities: in 1994, Hospice House One was the first residential facility built in the State of North Carolina; Hospice House Two, which has eight beds, was built in 1996; and Hospice House Three was built and completed last year, and has twelve beds (six in-patient/six residential).  When somebody comes into the residential facilities on special assistance, it costs Hospice of Union County approximately $155 a day to service that patient and they receive $42.43 per day back from the county for that special assistance; on an average monthly basis it costs $4,650 to provide care to that patient (not everyone stays 30 days), but Hospice only receives back about $1,273, which is a net loss of $3,377 for an average patient.  Donations, memorial gifts, special events, the capital campaign, and community support help Hospice to meet their goals; they are not in business to lose money (whether they break even, or make money they want to reinvest it back into the services).  The philosophy of Hospice of Union County is to provide their patients with comfort, dignity, choice, and control.  They are always focused on the patient (what’s most important to get them through that last time in their life), but they focus on the family too.   Hospice of Union County has two social workers and a non-dominational chaplain on staff.   Last December, they opened their third Hospice House, which is called the Edward Carlton McWhorter Hospice House.  This house has 12 patient beds, six of which are in-patient and that is how they relate through the Certificate of Need process through the State of North Carolina.  Hospice of Union County applied for that Certificate of Need in 2006 and it was awarded to them in 2007; they then started a Capital Campaign to raise funds for the house.  The overall project is approximately $4,300,000 and their goal for the Capital Campaign was $3,000,000. They are currently at approximately 85 percent; the community, corporations, foundations, churches, individuals, local municipalities have helped build this Hospice facility.  This Hospice facility is the first of its kind to serve patients with in-patient beds; all twelve of the beds are built to in-patient specifications (hospital standards), but only six of them are allowed for in-patients.  If another Certificate of Need comes up in the future, Hospice of Union County will already have those beds up to specifications.      
· Councilwoman Critz asked if the difference between in-house beds and resident beds is that people come in for a portion of the day.  Mr. Berg responded that in the residential beds, the doctor could come in if the patient asks for it or they may have their own doctor come in; they have nurses on duty until 10:00 p.m. and someone is always on call.  Patients that have an acute care episode go over to the general in-patient unit where there are nurses on duty 24/7 and a doctor that makes rounds each day.    
8.
Update on the Union County Transportation Committee

· Planning Board member, Mr. Mike LaMonica reported on the meeting he attended in March, which was an organizational meeting with Union County Commissioner Tracy Kuehler and other attendees from Weddington, Stallings, Wesley Chapel, and Waxhaw.  The discussion covered a lot of areas starting off with the 601/485 connector (which is going to start December 10th), the needs of each community relative to transportation issues (including traffic control signs, lights, access lanes for merging and exiting main thoroughfares), land use, greenways, and bike paths.  Mr. LaMonica explained that a lot of the conversation was about communities that were actively participating and communities that have decided not to provide funds; they discussed hiring a forester to consult with for “duly paying communities” and hiring a transportation consultant to be a lead person in comprehensive transportation planning in the county.  Mr. LaMonica stated that what he got out of it was that Mineral Springs is not a “paying community” and it wasn’t clear to him that without the town’s participation financially, whether or not Mineral Springs’ input would be really significant.  Mr. LaMonica explained that there was a lot of focus on the financial side of it and being “new” he wasn’t in a position to offer anything or to have any knowledge other than what was being offered there.  Mr. LaMonica asked the council how they wanted him to proceed.  Councilwoman Neill responded that the council had many reasons why they didn’t want to participate at that level of funding.  Mayor Becker commented that it was new to him that this committee is also talking about asking for funding, because none of that came up at the initial meeting; they were sort of coordinating with MUMPO and now it sounds like they want to create a county agency that they collect dues from.  Mr. LaMonica responded that was right and they are talking about this forester and transportation consultant they want to hire; the forester would consult with dues-paying communities to guide them in their land use requirements regarding greenways/bike paths, etc and the transportation consultant would consult with all of the communities in Union County and be a single voice in the State.  It was noted that Union County has an urban forester on staff; the council wondered why this group would need to hire a separate one.  Mayor Becker commented that he is not up on transportation issues in the county; however, Mineral Springs does not have big road needs that this board or the planning board has identified, except for our own individual planning.  Mineral Springs is not in the situation like the people in the areas of Monroe, Stallings, Indian Trail, and Marshville.   Mr. LaMonica responded that the thing he sees is that we have the peripheral communities to Mineral Springs (we are part of a group), roads lead into us and roads lead out from us; the question is how do we make sure that we are part of any development work that is done or at least have an input into what’s being done that’s affecting egress and access to our community unless we have a voice there?  Mayor Becker responded that he didn’t think it was a bad idea for Mr. LaMonica to continue to “sit in” on these meetings; “we shouldn’t give up both your ears and your mouth, so to speak, your voice and your ability to listen”.  Mr. LaMonica commented that he needed to have a means of communicating to the council after these meetings; it could be in the form of a report that goes to Ms. Brooks that gets communicated to the council who can then direct any questions back to him.  Councilman Countryman suggested that Mr. LaMonica obtain copies of the meeting minutes that could be distributed to the council; he didn’t need to “sit there and be a scribe”.  Mr. LaMonica responded that they have not provided any meeting minutes as of yet, but he would take notes.  There was a consensus of the council that Mr. LaMonica continue attending the meetings.          
9.
Consideration of 2009-2010 Non-Profit Funding Requests

· Mayor Becker commented on his notes in the memo.  The town did not hear from the Literacy Council and the town’s policy is normally (with some exceptions) to only fund the agencies that come and ask.  Since these non-profits are paid out of Community Projects in the budget ordinance and other things come out of that (such as the mayors/commissioners issues conference, managers/clerks luncheon, beautification/maintenance, Christmas light repair), we have spent money in that category to the point where the council will not be able to fund the non-profits even at last year’s level without a budget amendment, which has been included in the agenda packet.  Funding is available in Contingency; therefore there is no need to increase revenues.  Mayor Becker pointed out that the town heard from the Red Cross, Catawba Lands Conservancy, Community Arts Council, United Family Service, and the Humane Society last month; some of them had specific requests, some of them didn’t, and some of them said “we would love to get what we got previously”.  Mayor Becker reminded the council that the town made a donation to the Optimist Club, which may or may not be ongoing and to the David Lawrence endowment, which was a one-time thing.  As emphasized last month, if the council chooses to give something to the Humane Society it will not make them think that we will fund their ongoing operations every year (at this point it is a Capital Project).     Councilwoman Neill commented that she thought it was important to keep the Catawba Lands Conservancy (CLC) at the $2,500 level; this is a corporate partner and a very prestigious partnership.  Mayor Becker responded that the CLC serves (almost) as a department rather than a charity, because we actually get technical services from them.  Councilwoman Critz suggested keeping the Council on Aging at the $1,000 level; not only are they doing a good service, but they are providing classes right here in our community.  Councilwoman Neill suggested keeping Hospice at the same level.  After a brief discussion, the council was satisfied with keeping the Red Cross at the same level.  Councilwoman Critz suggested keeping United Family Services at the same level; in our community, the mission of protecting children from sexual predators is critical.  Councilman Countryman suggested that the logical thing to do was to approve the funding requests as the council has in the past and add a little bit for some that are new to the list, such as the Humane Society.  Councilman Countryman stated that he felt very strongly about the Humane Society, directly as a result of their spay/neuter clinic.  Mayor Becker added that it will be less of a burden on the community, the animal shelter, and the animals themselves; every spayed/neutered pet is that many fewer unwanted pets.  Councilwoman Critz suggested an increase for Turning Point from $750 to $1,000 for the work (outreach) that they are doing in wanting to systemically look at this problem rather than to always be a “Band-Aid.  Councilman Countryman commented that he hates the government doing all of this stuff, “we are the government and we’re now funding these things”.  Councilman Countryman went on record to say “that I don’t personally like those kinds of things, but these things are different in my mind; these things are things that we can see that directly and immediately impact our community, this is just not some pulling some money out of the air and giving it to some “foo foo” project and they all make specific contributions and immediate contributions and contributions that we can see throughout the year to our individual community as well as the communities around us”.  Councilman Countryman further stated that he personally approved of raising the level of Turning Point and taking care of the Humane Society; however, he doesn’t want to see this list continue to grow.  “Unless there’s an agency that can document what it does and the support it provides and its legitimacy to the community, we’re not here just to give people money; I don’t think it’s fair to our taxpayers, but when the taxpayers benefit from those services and it is obvious that they benefit then I think it’s a viable contribution”, Councilman Countryman said.   Councilwoman Neill asked if that included the Literacy Council even though they did not come and make a request from us this year.  There was a consensus of the council not to fund the Literacy Council.  Councilwoman Critz asked what the one-time amount for the Humane Society should be.  Councilman Countryman responded that it should be a reasonably significant amount.  There was a consensus of the council to fund the Humane Society at the $1,000 level.    
· Councilman Countryman made a motion to approve these as directed (same as last year with the addition of the Humane Society at $1,000 and moving Turning Point up to $1,000 from $750 and not funding the Literacy Council) and Councilwoman Critz seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Countryman, Critz, Cureton, and Neill 
Nays: None
10. 
Review of the Proposed Text Amendments to Article 8 (Signs) and Article 4 (General Provisions)

· Zoning Administrator Vicky Brooks explained that the council had directed the planning board to review the sign ordinance, because there had been some issues.  The planning board has been in the process of reviewing the sign ordinance over the past six or seven months.  The amendments that they are recommending include: renumbering some of the Sections; adding definitions to Article 8; amendments to Section 8.3 (c); adding language to Section 8.3 (i), adding Section 8.3 (j), (k), and (l); adding language to Section 8.4 (a); deleting/correcting language in Section 8.8 (c); adding Section 8.8 (d) Temporary Special Event Directional Signs; replacing Section 8.9 (d) with the addition of “Signs on premises of home occupations shall be replaced…..”;  adding Section 8.9 (e) “Monument signs on premises of major subdivision shall be regulated…..”; adding language to Section 8.10 (d); and deleting the text in Article 4, Section 4.3.1 (d).  Councilwoman Critz suggested having the planning board study the possibility of amortizing grandfathered home occupation signs.  Ms. Brooks responded that she couldn’t pick and choose the nonconforming signs that would be designated in the amortization schedule.  Councilman Countryman agreed that there would have to be so much legalese in the ordinance that you wouldn’t be able to keep up with the signs; if you set a standard, then they all have to apply to that standard.  
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to direct the planning board to review amortization of nonconforming home occupation signs and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Countryman, Critz, Cureton, and Neill 
Nays: None
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to clarify the definitions of signs referred to in sub-section L (neon tube/LED) and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:  
Ayes: Countryman, Critz, Cureton, and Neill 
Nays: None
· Ms. Brooks asked the council when they wanted to hold the public hearing for these text amendments as she will not be present for the July meeting.  There was a consensus of the council to wait until the August meeting when the zoning administrator will be present.  
11.
Consideration of 2009-2010 Budget Amendment

· Mayor Becker explained that this is the budget amendment to fund the non-profits.  With the funding levels approved by the town council, the budget amendment will be $2,200, which will be taken out of “Contingency” and put into “Community Projects”.  Councilman Countryman made a motion to amend the budget in the amount of $2,200 and Councilwoman Critz seconded.  The motion passed  unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Countryman, Critz, Cureton, and Neill 
Nays: None
· The budget amendment is as follows: 
STATE OF NORTH CAROLINA

TOWN OF MINERAL SPRINGS

AN ORDINANCE AMENDING THE BUDGET OF 

THE TOWN OF MINERAL SPRINGS 

FOR THE FISCAL YEAR 2009-2010

O-2009-04

WHEREAS, NC G.S. 159-15 authorizes a municipal governing board to amend the annual budget ordinance at any time after the ordinance’s adoption;



NOW, THEREFORE BE IT ORDAINED by the Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, the following:


SECTION  1. 
Appropriations and Amounts. Amendment #2009-01:
	INCREASE
	
	
	DECREASE
	

	Community Projects
	$2,200
	
	Contingency
	$2,200

	
	
	
	
	

	Total
	$2,200
	
	Total
	$2,200



SECTION 2. 
Effective Date. This ordinance is effective upon adoption.



ADOPTED this 10th day of June, 2010.  Witness my hand and official seal:

___________________________________

Frederick Becker III, Mayor


Attest:


___________________________________


Vicky A. Brooks, Clerk

12.
Consideration of the 2010-2011 Proposed Budget

· Mayor Becker explained that a copy of the budget and supporting documentation has been supplied to the council this evening and asked the council if there was anything they wanted to change on the budget.  Mayor Becker pointed out that there were no comments at the public hearing; the budget ordinance is appropriating $279,395 and the estimated revenues are $279,395 with an assessed tax rate of 2.5 cents per $100 (same as last year).             

· Councilman Countryman made a motion to approve the budget ordinance as written and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Countryman, Critz, Cureton, and Neill 
Nays: None
· The 2010-2011 budget ordinance is as follows:


STATE OF NORTH CAROLINA


TOWN OF MINERAL SPRINGS

AN ORDINANCE TO ESTABLISH A BUDGET

FOR FISCAL YEAR 2010-2011

O-2009-05


Be it ordained by the Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, the following:

Section I. Appropriations. The following amounts are hereby approved in the General Fund for the operation of the Town government and its activities for the fiscal year beginning 7/1/2010 and ending 6/30/2011, in accordance with a Chart of Accounts to be established for the Town:



ADMINISTRATIVE & GENERAL GOVERNMENT: 

$248,797.00



Advertising
$1,800.00



Attorney
$9,600.00



Audit

$3,600.00



Community Projects
$15,500.00



Contingency
$3,000.00



Dues

$4,525.00



Elections
$600.00



Employee overhead
$12,000.00



Fire Protection
$12,000.00



Insurance
$4,500.00



Newsletter
$2,400.00



Office and Clerk
$116,648.00



Planning and Zoning
$43,568.00



Street Lighting
$1,800.00



Tax Collection
$11,256.00



Training
$3,000.00



Travel
$3,000.00



CAPITAL: 


$30,598.00



Capital outlay
$30,598.00


TOTAL APPROPRIATIONS:
$279,395.00

Section II. Estimated Revenues. It is estimated that the following revenues will be available in the General Fund for the fiscal year beginning 7/1/2010 and ending 6/30/2011:



Franchise tax, utility & cable TV
$161,400.00



Interest
$4,000.00



Other income
$4,500.00



Property taxes
$63,495.00



Sales taxes
$41,200.00



Vehicle taxes
$4,800.00


TOTAL ESTIMATED REVENUES:

$279,395.00

Section III. Project Ordinances. Capital Project Ordinance O-2007-04, for town hall construction, was closed out during FY 2009-2010.

Grant Project Ordinance O-2008-02 in the amount of $337,075, for the purchase of land in the Copper Run subdivision adjoining proposed town greenway and conservation property, was funded by means of a $307,000 grant from the North Carolina Clean Water Management Trust Fund and a $30,075 transfer of appropriated fund balance from the General Fund into the Grant Projects Fund. The land acquisition authorized by this ordinance was completed in FY2009-10, and total expenditures of $329,285.97 have been made under this ordinance. An amendment to the ordinance of approximately $7,300 to endow additional conservation easement monitoring costs will be required during the 2010-11 fiscal year.

Capital Project Ordinance O-2009-03 authorizing purchase and initial repair and renovation of the historic Mineral Springs School agriculture building adjacent to the town hall was adopted during the 2009-2010 fiscal year and will be funded by means of up to a $165,000 transfer of fund balance from the General Fund into the Capital Projects Fund. 

Section IV. Property Tax Levy. A tax in the amount of $0.025 per $100.00 of assessed valuation is hereby levied on property within the Town of Mineral Springs which was listed for property taxes in Union County, North Carolina as of January 1, 2009.


ADOPTED this 10th day of June, 2010.  Witness my hand and official seal:

___________________________________

Frederick Becker III, Mayor


Attest:


___________________________________


Vicky A. Brooks, Clerk

13.
Consideration of the Union County Urban Forester Interlocal Agreement

· Mayor Becker reminded the council that the position of the urban forester was based on a grant, which was decreasing and running out; the county has funded the position, but they are still requiring an interlocal agreement for municipalities to reimburse them for it.  If a municipality doesn’t participate in the agreement they will not be able to use the premium services for free.  The good part is that it is based on population, and the cost will be $595.85 per year for Mineral Springs.  There was a consensus of the council that that was “a buy”.       
· Councilman Countryman made a motion to enter into the Interlocal Agreement for the Union County Urban Forester at the fair price of $595.85 for the fiscal year and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Countryman, Critz, Cureton, and Neill

Nays: None
14.
Report on Staff Salary and Benefits

· Mayor Becker explained that he has provided the council with a staff salary/benefits report, which was requested by Councilwoman LaMonica who was not present at this meeting.  Mayor Becker noted that action was not required tonight and that he learned more about benefits management than he ever knew; the council has already addressed salaries and Mineral Springs is at the average.  Mayor Becker explained that he discussed it with the two staff members that would qualify (himself and the clerk/zoning administrator) and those findings have been summarized in the report provided; the state retirement system is a good plan but medical insurance is high.  Councilwoman Critz asked if Mineral Springs could access the vested state retirement plan.  Mayor Becker responded that staff whose job descriptions have them working at least 1,000 hours a year are eligible.  The employer rate for the state retirement plan, as of July 1, 2010, is 6.35% of the annual salary; the town contribution would be $5,214 and employees would contribute 6%.  A chart was included in the agenda packet detailing costs for all benefits.  Mayor Becker pointed out that the term life insurance has a relatively low premium; the basic benefit is 28 cents per $1,000 per month.  Councilwoman Critz asked what would happen if to the money in the state retirement plan if the employee doesn’t become vested.  Mayor Becker responded that the 6% employee contribution can be refunded to the employee; the town contribution remains with the state.  Councilwoman Critz asked if the town could provide the life insurance policy and the pension and totally leave out the health.  Mayor Becker responded that was correct; however, if you provide vision then you also have to provide dental/life.  Councilwoman Critz stated that she did not need any more explanation and suggested that this item be tabled until Councilwoman LaMonica is present since she had expressed the interest.  
15.
Consideration of Audit Contract

· Mayor Becker explained that the audit contract is the exact amount that the budget amount is ($3,600) for the 2009-2010 year.
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to approve the audit contract with Robert M. Burns, CPA and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Countryman, Critz, Cureton, and Neill 
Nays: None

16.
Clean Water Management Trust Fund Capital Project Ordinance Amendment

· Mayor Becker explained that he has been bringing this up for the past year, but he kept putting it off, because he didn’t have the breakdown from the Catawba Lands Conservancy (CLC); this is the “approximately $7,000” endowment for the stewardship to monitor the conservation easement.  It should have been paid for out of the Capital Project Ordinance as part of the property acquisition project; this particular stewardship endowment was not included, which was not subject to grant reimbursement, because it was on a separate piece of property.  If the council wants to approve it, they will approve it by amending the Capital Project Ordinance, which will be closed out after this is resolved.  Councilman Countryman questioned what these charges are for; he understands that they are going to review it on an annual basis, take pictures, make sure that it is used the way it was intended; is this an annual fee?  Mayor Becker responded that it was not an annual fee, it is an endowment.  The annual fee is paid for in perpetuity out of the endowment.  Councilman Countryman asked where the $7,300 came from.  Mayor Becker responded that it would be put into the Capital Project Ordinance by being transferred out to the town’s General Fund.  This is not part of the grant; the community [taxpayers] is paying the $7,300.  The endowment for the state owned conservation easements was built into the grant; however, this conservation easement was donated to the CLC by the town.  Councilman Countryman asked what the town gets back as a community.  Mayor Becker responded that we get the monitoring, which we are paying for, but we get the land trust that is going keep it taken care of as professionals, they will defend the conservation easement and monitor the property.
· Councilman Countryman made a motion to amend the Capital Project Ordinance to add $7,300 to cover the conservation easement monitoring endowment (transfer into the Capital Project Ordinance from the General Fund) and Councilwoman Critz seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows: 
Ayes: Countryman, Critz, Cureton, and Neill 
Nays: None
· The Capital Project Ordinance is as follows:

STATE OF NORTH CAROLINA


TOWN OF MINERAL SPRINGS

ORDINANCE TO AMEND 

THE MINERAL SPRINGS CLEAN WATER MANAGEMENT TRUST FUND 

CAPITAL PROJECT ORDINANCE

O-2009-06

WHEREAS, purchase of 12.03 acres in the Copper Run subdivision authorized by the Clean Water Management Trust Fund Project Ordinance has been completed; and

WHEREAS, additional funding is required to endow a Stewardship Fund with the Catawba Lands Conservancy to provide monitoring and legal defense of the related Harrington Hall conservation easement;

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED, that pursuant to section 13.2 of Chapter 159 of the General Statutes of North Carolina, Capital Project Ordinance O-2008-02 is hereby amended as follows:

Section 1: The project is authorized as described in section 3, and involves the purchase of 12.03 acres of property in the Copper Run subdivision from Niblock Development Corporation, utilizing a $307,000 North Carolina Clean Management Trust Fund (CWMTF) grant as further described in CWMTF Grant Contract #2007-021. The purchase adds to existing open space and greenway land, and includes a cash match by the town of $30,075. The agreed-upon purchase price of the 12.03-acre tract is $300,750, and the total acquisition cost authorized by the grant contract is $337,075 including surveys, appraisals, legal and recording fees, and purchase administration by the Catawba Lands Conservancy.

The contract with the CWMTF requires donation of a conservation easement to the Catawba Lands Conservancy (CLC) on approximately 11 adjoining acres owned by the Town of Mineral Springs and located in the Harrington Hall subdivision. This conservation easement requires the establishment of a stewardship endowment in the amount of $7,300 with the CLC in order to provide monitoring and legal defense of the conservation easement in perpetuity.

Section 2: It is estimated that the following revenues will be available to complete those projects described in section 3: 

	NC CWMTF Grant Funding
	$307,000

	Town of Mineral Springs General Fund Balance
	$30,075

	Additional Mineral Springs General Fund Balance
	$7,300

	Total
	$344,375



Section 3: The following amounts are appropriated for the projects of the Capital Project fund: 

	Copper Run 12.03-acre Open Space Land Purchase
	$337,075 

	Catawba Lands Conservancy Stewardship Endowment
	$7,300

	Total
	$344,375


Section 4: The Finance Officer is hereby directed to maintain, within the CWMTF Grant Capital Project Fund sufficient detailed accounting records for the project authorized.

Section 5: The Finance Officer is directed to report annually on the financial status of the CWMTF Grant Capital Project Fund.

Section 6: The Finance Officer is authorized to transfer funds as required from the General Fund balance into the CWMTF Grant Capital Project Fund. 


Section 7: Copies of this Town Hall Capital Project Ordinance Amendment shall be filed with the Town Clerk and the Finance Officer.


ADOPTED this the 10th day of June, 2010.

_________________________
Frederick Becker III, Mayor


Attest:

__________________________
Vicky A. Brooks, Clerk

17.
Agenda Amended – Closed Session with Town Attorney to Address Issues of Personnel 

· Councilwoman Critz noted that the council has not amended the agenda before and she would not want it to become a practice; however, after consulting with Attorney Bobby Griffin, she believed that there was a personnel issue that needed to be addressed privately in a closed session with the attorney.  Councilwoman Critz believed that this needed to be addressed this evening for multiple reasons, not the least of which is that Ms. Brooks will not be here next month and this directly affects her and the running of the town office.  Councilwoman Critz asked that the council to amend the agenda to go into closed session with the attorney to address issues of personnel under NC G.S. 143-318.11 (6). 

· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to go into closed session pursuant to North Carolina General Statute 143-318.11 (6) to discuss personnel with the attorney and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Countryman, Critz, Cureton, and Neill 
Nays: None





· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to go out of closed session and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Countryman, Critz, Cureton, and Neill 
Nays: None

18.
Other Business

· Mayor Becker noted that Councilwoman Cureton handed him a card from Rufus Coffey on behalf of the Optimist Club of Waxhaw/Mineral Springs thanking the town for their support.  The Optimist Club has kept up with the weeding, watering, and trimming; the little touches look nice.  Councilwoman Cureton commented that she thought she would be doing something to their little section by transplanting things from her yard.

· Ms. Brooks mentioned that she would be going on vacation and will not be here at the next meeting; if an assistant is not found prior to that the office will be closed.  Mayor Becker volunteered to “hold the fort down” during that week.  Councilwoman Critz asked when we will instigate the process of hiring a new deputy clerk.  Ms.  Brooks responded that she was not ready to place an ad in the paper yet.   

19. 
Adjournment

· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to adjourn and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Countryman, Critz, Cureton, and Neill 
Nays: None

· The meeting was adjourned at 10:22 p.m.

· The next regular meeting will be on Thursday, July 8, 2010 at 7:30 p.m. at the Mineral Springs Town Hall.

Respectfully submitted by:

Vicky A. Brooks, CMC, Town Clerk



Frederick Becker III, Mayor
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